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HONITON TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of the Town Council held at the Town Council Offices on

Monday 19th September 2011

Present

St Michael’s Ward



St Paul’s Ward

Cllr Vernon Whitlock * (Chairman)

Cllr Vivienne Ash *

Cllr Mike Allen *
 **



Cllr Les Bayliss 

Cllr Nick Cornwell *



Cllr Roy Coombs *

Cllr David Foster *



Cllr Peter Corke *

Cllr Sharon Pavey *



Cllr Marianne Harman
Cllr John Taylor *



Cllr Liz Tirard *
Cllr Cecily Young *



Cllr John Zarczynski
* Trained in Power of Wellbeing

** Also District Councillor

In Attendance

Cllr Paul Diviani

Devon County Council

Cllr John O’Leary
East Devon District Council

The period of prayer prior to the start of the meeting was led by Rev A Cottingham

11/146
To receive apologies for absence

Cllr Farnham (S); Cllr Groves (P); Cllr Halse (A/L); Cllr Howard (P); 
11/147
To receive declarations of interest 
Cllr Ash – Community Complex – HCCA Trustee (P)

11/148
To receive and confirm as a correct record the minutes of the Extraordinary Council meeting held on 22 August 2011
The minutes having been previously circulated were confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

The Chairman declared the meeting out of session

11/149
To receive the police report
The Chairman advised that apologies had been received from PCSO England and that a written police report had been tabled showing 70 recordable offences compared with 67 for the same period in the previous year.  PCSO England had also submitted a speed report for Honiton High Street which had been tabled.
11/150
To receive reports from District and County Ward Members

Cllr Diviani reported that the Vacancy Management System had resulted in a reduction of 1,300 posts but no diminution of frontline services.  There would be a staff saving of £30m and an £82m borrowing reduction.

Cllr Diviani further advised that the Kilmington to Axminster Stop Line Way had been completed and that 22nd September has been designated as Devon Car Free Day.

Cllr Pavey thanked Cllr Diviani for his reply to her email query regarding the introduction of charges to young people using the Young Persons Centre.  Cllr Diviani advised that the charges are minimal but that the Centre needs to make a financial contribution.  Cllr Pavey expressed concern that there appeared to be a lack of information and consultation and IT WAS RESOLVED that this matter be placed on the agenda for the October meeting of the Town Council and that the Student Advisors be invited to contribute to the debate.
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In response to a question from Cllr Taylor as to whether cuts in human resources posts had been moved into education, Cllr Diviani advised that any transfer of services would count as a reduction in staff numbers.
Cllr O’Leary advised that there was nothing to report from East Devon District Council.

Cllr Ash expressed concern over the lack of representation from ward members during the LDF process and stressed the need for strong representation for Honiton.  Cllr O’Leary agreed to look into the matter.

In response to a question from Cllr Taylor, Cllr Allen advised that it was not the case that representation from parish councils had been split from that from town councils and that the opportunity for anyone to speak is available at LDF meetings.
11/151
Public Questions

The Chairman advised that six questions had been received.

Mrs McBrearty (read by Mrs McNally): Because the proposed Dowell Street site requires additional foundation work costing about an additional seven and a half percent, Council agree, less than one month ago, to consult with EDDC before proceeding further and it was agreed to remove the item of planning permission from the Agenda and await EDDC’s response until after EDDC’s October meeting.
Tonight’s Agenda is a complete volte face and attempts will be made to seek planning permission to go ahead with the project and send out to tender, completely disregarding any involvement with EDDC.

I ask

1. What is the exact total of monies, in quotes, “available”, and what is the sourcing breakdown?

2. Was discussion with EDDC to seek further funding of £138,000?

3. Is the amount of £138,000 sufficient to cover follow up of eradication of knotweed, likely to be three years?

4. How much is the cost of planning permission?

5. What will be the likely cost of preparing material to be sent out to tender?

6. How much money has the HCCA fund-raised in the last six months?

I appeal to each Councillor to consider very carefully this item on the Agenda.  There are so many imponderables – viability of site, increased costing, reliability of funding and involvement of EDDC.  Please don’t squander further thousands of pounds of our money, money which will have to be repaid, until at least the situation is more clear cut.  Your vote is crucial.

The Mayor advised that
1. Details of the monies available and the sourcing breakdown are contained in the Business Plan

2. Discussions with EDDC with regard to funding are ongoing

3. Costs to cover the follow up of eradication of knotweed are unlikely to exceed those already estimated

4. The cost of planning permission is not known at this time

5. The costs of preparing material for tender are likely to be included in the project manager’s time

6. HCCA has not undertaken any fund raising due to the uncertainty as to how the project will proceed

Signed Chair
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The Mayor further advised that the Town Clerk is currently on leave and that a written response would be sent to Mrs McBrearty following the Clerk’s return.

Mrs Morgan: I would like to ask why there has been a sudden u-turn on the submission of the plans for the Community Complex and the putting out to tender, when it was clearly stated in the Midweek Herald Aug 23rd 2011 that more questions would be asked at East Devon District Council on the suitability and costs involved with the land on Dowell Street.
Surely it would be wiser that Honiton Town Council should be showing restraint and patience until all questions on these problems are resolved, or is Honiton Town Council assuming that decisions will be in their favour even before East Devon District Council have made their decision.  If it does not go in their favour how much more money are Honiton Town Council going to waste at tax payers’ expense yet again with this cart before the horse attitude?

Yes we need a project but not this one.  I seem to remember that there was a vote taken in this town and the vote was No to a community complex, this was organised by East Devon District Council (has this been forgotten?) is this democracy?

I do hope all councillors understand and have fully read all the information regarding this very important decision you are considering.

The Mayor advised that the issues raised by Mrs Morgan would be discussed later in the meeting under the relevant agenda item.

Mr Taylor: Will the Council resolve the disparity that exists between the following subject matters of public interest having noted the EDDC new-look senior management team is now complete, following the appointment of Richard Cohen as one of the new Deputy Chief Executives of East Devon District Council?

Reference No 1: 12 September 2011 Town Council Meeting Agenda 11 “To resolve that the Town Council should accept the Dowell Street site as it is known that the site can be made suitable and that the Town Council should submit a planning application and go out to tender to fully assess the costs and move the community complex project forward”.

Reference No 2:  Minute 11/142 of the Extraordinary Meeting of the Town Council held at the Town Council offices on Monday 22 August 2011 that declares: “The Chairman advised that this item was being withdrawn (sic);  Cllr Cornwell reported that it has been put on the agenda so that planning permission could proceed should there be a definitive decision at a recent meeting between the Town Council and the District Council on addition costs but this has not happened.  Cllr Cornwell further advised that the Leader of EDDC had recognised the difficulties that had arisen and had agreed to take the matter as an urgent item to the next meeting of the Cabinet; it was noted that any decision by the Cabinet would then need to be fully ratified by the District Council.  It was therefore agreed that this item should be reconsidered at a future meeting when the result of the EDDC discussion was known”.

Reference No 3:  The Town Council is thus recommended to confirm that Richard Cohen is currently engaged upon producing a Report upon the above-mentioned matters for consideration during the next Cabinet Meeting of East Devon District Council.

Reference No 4: Confirmation is sought upon the date upon which Honiton Town Council will publish written responses to the foregoing matters of public interest.

The Mayor advised that the Town Council would send a full written response following the Town Clerk’s return from leave.
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Mrs McNally:  Re: Planning Application with respect to Community Complex

I am concerned at item 11 of your agenda tonight.  It was only three weeks ago that the Town Council agreed, and I quote “that this item should be reconsidered at a future meeting when the result of EDDC discussions was known”.

I attended that meeting as an observer and remember that discussion took place at that meeting and the previous meeting on 8 August about the possible unsuitability of the site and how this must be addressed with EDDC.

To now take the opposite view and resolve to go out to tender and also to put in a planning application (which will cost several thousand pounds) just because EDDC’s report is going to take a little longer than first thought is short-sighted and just wrong.  You really must wait until all the facts are in front of you before you start spending more of our money.

Ladies and gentlemen, if you vote to go ahead you will be reneging on your own decision and it is just not on.  I urge you to show restraint, and to resolve to not go out to tender and apply for planning permission until EDDC’s report is before you and you can make an informed decision.
If you do not, you risk isolating yourselves from the community you are supposed to represent and from whom you will need plenty of financial support on this project in the future.

The Mayor advised that by going out to tender the actual costs will be established and that the advice of the project manager will be sought with regard to the tendering process.
Mrs Bartlett:  As the Town Council arranged for the William Salter painting of the Entombment of Christ to be lifted from the wall within St Paul’s Church, and bearing in mind the recent break-in there, shouldn’t the Town Council be involved in its urgent replacement?
Why was it left down in the first place?

Why were the times not co-ordinated so that it was down purely for the valuer to inspect it?  Then it could have been returned immediately to its original position pending a decision regarding its restoration.

I’m wondering whether the painting is suitably covered by insurance while it is down and roped to the wall.  As the Town Council made the decision to lift it yet not replace it, is it not, therefore, the responsibility of the Town Council to see that it is adequately covered for insurance purposes?  With interest I await a reply to these questions.

The Mayor advised that the Town Council had agreed that the painting was a matter for St Paul’s Church and not for the Town Council.  A written response would be sent by the Town Council following the Town Clerk’s return from leave.
Cllr Tirard declared a personal interest

Mr Payne: Redundant Telephone Box.  When the planning application to site the telephone box outside the Museum was refused, why did the Town Council not accept an offer to sell the box at that time?

The Mayor advised that it had only been suggested that the telephone box be sited outside the Museum and that planning permission had not been applied for.  The Town Council would reply in writing to Mr Payne.

Signed Chair
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Mr Sherman:  Tonight you are expecting to make a decision to proceed to an application for planning permission for the Community Complex in Dowell Street to go ahead.

Have you all taken into account the current deteriorating national and international financial climate, there is ever possibility that the estimated cost of making the site suitable to build on will grow to a figure considerably more than the stated £140,000 this coupled with a likelihood that overall building costs will also increase.

Under these circumstances you could be committing Honiton’s Council taxpayers to a long term debt this may include some not yet born.

I beg you all to listen to Councillor Allen who has shown his concerns over traffic congestion on Dowell Street also the pollution problems that have not been resolved.

The Mayor thanked Mr Sherman for his letter and declared the meeting back in session
11/152
Councillors’ questions for the Mayor

Cllr Coombs – William Salter painting: Cllr Coombs suggested that since the artist had gifted the painting to the people of the town, it was not within the remit of either the Town Council or St Paul’s Church to make a decision to sell the painting.  Cllr Coombs further suggested that St Paul’s Church is the steward of the painting and that any decision should be made by the town itself.

Cllr Allen – Littletown Green: Cllr Allen asked whether any further advice had been received from the East Devon District Council Solicitor regarding Counsel’s opinion with respect to Littletown Green.  The Deputy Town Clerk confirmed that no further advice had been received by the Town Council.
11/153 
To receive reports from Members with special responsibilities

Cllr Tirard – Refuge

Cllr Tirard reported that she and the Town Clerk had met with the managers of Independent Futures.  The refuge will be replaced with a short stay homeless facility for people from the East Devon area and will be for the domestic and economic homeless rather than street homeless.  The managers would welcome the involvement of the Town Council and have offered to attend and address a future meeting.
Cllr Corke – Honiton Festival

Cllr Corke advised that the latest programme was now available and copies had been tabled for Members.

Cllr Harman – Community Cinema

Cllr Harman advised that the Community Cinema would launch on Friday 23rd September and encouraged Members to support the first screening.  The project is awaiting news on its bid for funding from Awards for All.

Cllr Phil Twiss joined the meeting

Cllr Coombs – Footpaths

Cllr Coombs reported that he and the Deputy Town Clerk would be meeting with Devon County Council and East Devon District Council to attempt to resolve the issues for Footpath 22.

Cllr Coombs advised that progress had been made with the eradication of Himalayan Balsam at Ottery Moor Lane and Lower Northcote Road and work was continuing on a further site at Ottery Moor Lane.

Signed Chair
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Cllr Ash – Development Trust

Cllr Ash advised that a forthcoming meeting of the Development Trust had been cancelled.
Cllr Ash – Devon Association of Local Councils

Cllr Ash advised that the AGM would be held on Saturday 8th October and that Cllr Howard was intending to attend.

Cllr Pavey – Library

Cllr Pavey reported that the library had held a successful summer reading scheme.

Cllr Pavey – Allotments

Cllr Pavey reported that she is holding ongoing discussions with Cllr Coombs and the Deputy Town Clerk to attempt to identify land suitable for allotments.

Cllr Pavey – Recycling

Cllr Pavey reported that a cardboard recycling facility is now available at Tescos and thanked East Devon District Council for their work on this matter.

Cllr Pavey – Young Persons Liaison

Cllr Pavey thanked the three Student Advisors from Honiton Community College for attending the meeting.

Cllr Pavey reported that she had attended the recent Fun Day at Allhallows.  Cllr Pavey and Cllr Ash had visited the Honiton Children’s Centre and had been invited to join the Core Offer Monitoring Group.  The Centre is seeking funding for staff training and Cllr Pavey requested that Members forward any information on funding availability to either her or Cllr Ash.
The Mayor 

The Mayor reported that the 24 hour service at the Minor Injuries Unit would re-open on 2nd October.

11/154
Correspondence

Correspondence received from 9 August to 13 September 2011
Government
1.
Correspondence from Boundary Commission for England re consultation on proposals for new parliamentary constituency boundaries (ending Monday 5 December 2011)
2.
Correspondence from Boundary Commission for England including map, overview and proposals regarding the above
Devon County Council
3.
Devon InTouch August 2011
4.
Correspondence re changes to Devon Libraries’ opening hours 2011
5.
Devon and Somerset Local Broadband Plan
6.
Correspondence re Definitive Map Review confirming notices of orders to be published re Church Street, Gardiners Lane and Magpie Lane
East Devon District Council
7.
The Knowledge issues 14,15,16,17,18 (including details of a new national police non-emergency telephone number)
8.
Correspondence from Chief Executive acknowledging Clerk’s request for free car parking in Honiton pre-Christmas
Other
9.
Report from Honiton Band on use of Town Council grant
10.
Report from Honiton Gymnastics Club on use of Town Council grant
11.
Blackdown Hills AONB Newsletter September/October 2011
Signed Chair
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12.
Millennium Green News Summer 2011 

13.
East and Mid Devon Community Safety Partnership Local Action Group minutes of meeting held 21 July 2011 

14.
Everyone’s Tomorrow – Newsletter of Senior Council for Devon July 2011 

15.
Connect report on project road performance – A30/A35

16.
Economic Trends Report EHOD August 2011 

17.
Authority Matters – Newsletter of Devon and Cornwall Police Authority August 2011 

18.
Village Green – Newsletter of Community Council of Devon Autumn 2011

19.
Community Council of Devon Annual Review 2010-2011 

20.
NALC E Bulletin September 2011 including articles on future of Code of Conduct; neighbourhood planning outline

21.
DALC notice of Annual General Meeting and conference “Localism and You” to be held Exeter Racecourse 8 October (note – Annual Report includes article on Honiton market)

22.
DALC Newsletter September/October 2011 including articles on new planning guidance, proposals to reform registration system for village greens, localism bill, notification that audit commission will outsource audit practice next year and local councils will need to appoint own auditors

23.
Local Councils Update September 2011 

24.
LCR Magazine Autumn 2011 including articles on proposals for local councils to take over running of services, an outline of plans by a council designated a Neighbourhood Planning Front Runner, protection of local transport schemes, the growth of political parties in local councils

25.
ILCM Journal September 2011 including articles on management of community halls, the role of political parties in parish and town councils, the relevance of annual parish meetings

26.
Correspondence from a resident re plans for car washing service in Honiton car parks to raise funding for the community

27.
Correspondence from a resident re yellow lines in Orchard Way

28.
Report from Headway Devon on use of Town Council grant

With regard to item 27 it was noted that this matter would be discussed by the Town Management Advisory Committee at its next meeting.

Late Correspondence received from 14 to 19 September 2011
Devon County Council
a.
Correspondence on Definitive Map Review proposed modifications and Inspector’s decision (Footpath Nos. 13,14,15 & 16, Farway, 18, Southleigh & 12, Colyton and Byway Open to All Traffic Nos. 17, 18 & 19, Farway)
East Devon District Council
b.
The Knowledge Issue 19
c.
Off Street Car Parks Review – notice of availability of consultation following review
Other
d.
Letter from Allhallows Charity re St Michaels Church – safeguarding of Allhallows School Artefacts
e.
Letter from Cllr Vera Howard regarding agenda item 10
With regard to the Definitive Map Review Cllr Coombs advised that a meeting had been held with the Devon County Council Researcher.
Signed Chair
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11/155
To resolve that the Town Council should accept the Dowell Street site as it is known that the site can be made suitable and that the Town Council submit a planning application and go out to tender to fully assess the costs and move the community complex project forward
In view of the public interest in this item, Cllr Cornwell highlighted key points from the most recent developments and decisions.  Cllr Cornwell emphasised that proceeding with an application for planning permission would not preclude discussions with East Devon District Council from continuing and that going out to tender would mean that the actual costs of the project could be finally established.
On a point of order, Cllr Coombs questioned whether the resolution set out in the agenda could be taken following minute 11/142 of the Extraordinary Meeting of the Town Council held on 22 August.
The Chairman adjourned the meeting at 8.05pm to allow for due consideration 
The Chairman reconvened the meeting at 8.10pm
The Deputy Town Clerk advised Members that resolutions of the Town Council are clearly stated as such in the minutes and denoted by the words ‘IT WAS RESOLVED’.  Under minute 11/142 no resolution of the Town Council had been made and that as this was therefore not in contravention of standing orders Members could continue to discuss the resolution as set out in the agenda.
Cllr Allen proposed that the Town Council awaits the outcome of the October meeting of the East Devon District Council Cabinet and explores the opportunity to purchase the Royal British Legion or acquire the Cattle Market site.  Cllr Young seconded the proposal.
Cllr Tirard noted that the Dowell Street site is free, whereas other sites would not be.
Cllr Cornwell reminded members that the project would be overseen professionally by both consultants and the EDDC project manager.
Cllr Zarczynski noted that contractual costs would be tightly monitored at all stages.
Cllr Coombs suggested that the Town Council wait for the report from the East Devon District Council Cabinet and then hold an Extraordinary meeting in October.  

Cllr Ash advised caution in considering the Cattle Market site and proposed that the resolution be taken as it stands.
Cllr Harman suggested that due to the location of the Cattle Market the issues of traffic congestion and pollution could be worse than for the Dowell Street site and agreed with Cllr Ash’s proposal.
The Deputy Town Clerk read the letter from Cllr Howard.

In order to hear the views of East Devon District Council ward members the Chairman declared the meeting out of session
Cllr Twiss advised that the Town Council await the outcome of the EDDC Cabinet meeting of 5th October.  Cllr O’Leary confirmed that he understood that the community complex would be an agenda item for the Cabinet meeting of 5th October.
The Chairman declared the meeting back in session
Signed Chair
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Cllr Allen requested a recorded vote on both the amendment and if subsequently necessary on the resolution.
A recorded vote was taken on the amendment as follows:

To resolve that the Town Council should accept the Dowell Street site as it is known that the site can be made suitable and that the Town Council submit a planning application and go out to tender to fully assess the costs and move the community complex project forward and that this should be considered at a future meeting when the result of the East Devon District Council discussion is known and meanwhile explore the opportunity to purchase the Royal British Legion or acquire the Cattle Market site.

	
	
	For
	Against
	Abstain

	1
	Cllr Allen
	 √
	
	

	2
	Cllr Ash
	
	√
	

	3
	Cllr Bayliss
	
	√
	

	4
	Cllr Coombs
	√
	
	

	5
	Cllr Corke
	
	√
	

	6
	Cllr Cornwell
	
	√
	

	7
	Cllr Foster
	
	√
	

	8
	Cllr Harman
	
	√
	

	9
	Cllr Pavey
	
	√
	

	10
	Cllr Taylor
	
	√
	

	11
	Cllr Tirard
	
	√
	

	12
	Cllr Whitlock
	
	√
	

	13
	Cllr Young
	√
	
	

	14
	Cllr Zarczynski
	
	√
	


The amendment was defeated.
A recorded vote was taken on the resolution as follows:

To resolve that the Town Council should accept the Dowell Street site as it is known that the site can be made suitable and that the Town Council submit a planning application and go out to tender to fully assess the costs and move the community complex project forward.
	
	
	For
	Against
	Abstain

	1
	Cllr Allen
	 
	√
	

	2
	Cllr Ash
	√
	
	

	3
	Cllr Bayliss
	√
	
	

	4
	Cllr Coombs
	
	√
	

	5
	Cllr Corke
	√
	
	

	6
	Cllr Cornwell
	√
	
	

	7
	Cllr Foster
	√
	
	

	8
	Cllr Harman
	√
	
	

	9
	Cllr Pavey
	√
	
	

	10
	Cllr Taylor
	√
	
	

	11
	Cllr Tirard
	√
	
	

	12
	Cllr Whitlock
	√
	
	

	13
	Cllr Young
	
	√
	

	14
	Cllr Zarczynski
	√
	
	


The resolution was carried.

Signed Chair
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11/156
To resolve to approve £5000 S.106 funding to enable the second phase of play equipment at Allhallows 
A report by Cllr Foster had been circulated previously and advised that £5000 of S.106 funding had been identified which could be used to develop the second phase of play equipment.  It was noted that the play area is currently well used but that appropriate equipment is needed to encourage younger children.
Cllr O’Leary left the meeting

Cllr Foster advised that should the proposal receive the support of the Town Council, a working group would need to be established to take the project forward.  IT WAS RESOLVED to approve £5000 S.106 funding to enable the second phase of play equipment at Allhallows and to establish a working group to take the project forward.

Cllr Foster invited any members interested in forming the working group to contact him.
11/157
To close the meeting

The Chairman closed the meeting at 8.48pm.

Signed Chair
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